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S U B J E C T   T O   C O N F I R M A T I O N


ST KEVERNE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 7th October 2021 in the United Methodist Church, St Keverne at 7.00pm.

The following Councillors were present:

	Cllr D Lambrick (Chairman)
	Cllr Mrs J Ludbrook

	Cllr Mrs S Lyne 
	Cllr Ms A Strickland

	Cllr A Richards
	Cllr N Hobbs

	Cllr Mrs K Dewar
	Cllr R Hobson

	Cllr R Richards
	Cllr J Brocklebank

	Cllr Ms Emma Woodley
	


Also present: - C Cllr A Soady and 3 members of the public.

1. To accept apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs A Carey and M Hall- Digweed.


Before continuing with the meeting, the Chairman led Council in a 1 minute silence in memory of the late Russell Peters who had died earlier in the week.  He had been a member of St Keverne Parish Council for 53 years.
2. Members to declare disclosable pecuniary and prejudicial interests (including details thereof) in respect of any item on this agenda and any dispensations thereon previously granted or requested now

Cllr Brocklebank – 7e) - neighbour
3. To receive address by Andrew George, CEO Cornwall Community land Trust (CCLT) to discuss ways to achieve affordable housing and retain former council houses that go on open market

The Chairman welcomed Andrew George, CEO Cornwall Community land Trust (CCLT).  Andrew started out by saying the pandemic had made the housing situation worse as rentals had disappeared as well now due to owners either changing to holiday letting to cash in on the staycation boon or selling them whilst there was a reduction on the stamp duty for the duration of the pandemic.  Community Land Trusts provided more local housing working alongside registered social landlords (RSL’s) and CCLT was now a registered provider in its own right.  The 6 properties recently built at Ruan Minor are rented for locals and CCLT is the provider for them. Prices were no more than the housing benefit level or 80% of the open market, whichever is the lower.  Their properties are ‘secure’ i.e. will be kept local in perpetuity and CCLT monitors any onward sale to ensure that this remains so.  Its properties are above standard, highly energy efficient – nearly EPC A (A being the most efficient). Grade Ruan formed its own CLT, they found a site, did the planning, etc.  There are also defacto type CLT’s such as the development at Rame where CCLT owns the land and went in with Coastline through a housing working party based around Wendron Parish Council.  Currently CCLT has 27 projects comprising 260 homes.
A member asked whether a housing needs survey can be done.  CCLT does do one, modelled on the Cornwall Council one so that they can interrelate. The 2 biggest impediments to a scheme are finding land and getting planning permission.  Policy 9 (rural exceptions policy) of the Cornwall Local Plan should be used in the NDP but he advised drawing a red line for development as tightly to existing property as possible otherwise landowners get unrealistic ideas of land value.
The 1st step for St Keverne would be to resolve to establish a working party then put out a call for land. There would need to be a viability assessment for a private developer.  Finally, he recommended participating in CCLT’s webinar on Thursday 20th October – subject of which is Finding and Securing Land.
4. To receive Cornwall Council report

Cornwall Cllr Soady did not have anything to report except to say that he was looking for applicants for the Cornwall Council Community Chest fund – which no-one had indicated was still happening under this new Cornwall Council.  It was best for groups to apply before the end of the year because everything has to be drawn down and paid by February.  He was also questioning the need to type one’s car registration into car park ticket machines.
5. Public Question Time

A near neighbour to the Methodist Church and Chapel Gate pointed out that when Council discussed item 20 it needed to consider the wider area and the effect that lines in one place will have on parking across the whole village. It was noted.
6. To confirm the minutes of the previous (September) meeting

It was RESOLVED that the Chairman sign the minutes of the last meeting as a true and correct record.
7. To receive the following planning applications

a) PA21/09457 application to Marine Management Organisation (MMO) for Coastal Defence Project: N Corner, Coverack, Cormac/AECOM
It was agreed to respond that a public consultation had still not been held.  The projected timescale was now 9 months to a year and, as it had not even started yet, will be in summer 2022.  A request would be made for Cormac/AECOM to talk to Council next month or whenever convenient to them.

b) PA21/05333 Change of use of land and erection of two glamping pitches and two compost loos and associated works, Treglossick Farm, St Keverne, Mrs Fleur Massam
It was RESOLVED to support the application.

c) PA21/08150 Outline permission with all matters reserved for erection of up to two dwellings, Content Meadow, B3294, between St Keverne Beacon, and Bounder Treath Coverack, Mr J Pellow
There was no certificate of lawfulness on the existing that the applicant was implying they would replace.  Both caravans were not lived in all the time as only 1 person was living there.  It was RESOLVED not to support the application on the grounds that only 1 caravan was lived so they could not justify 2 dwellings to replace 1 caravan.

d) PA21/08350 Discharge the obligations S106 agreement in respect of decision notice W2/92/00579/F (Resubmission of PA20/05703) Specky Wood, Trevothen, Coverack, Mr J Bastian
A member pointed out that an agreement between the owner and Cornwall Council had been made for a large sum of money to be paid in order to get the S016 removed.  The parish will lose 1 house so Cornwall Council should be asked to ring-fence the sum of money for affordable housing for St Keverne parish.  It was RESOLVED to state that St Keverne Parish Council requests deferral of this application until Cornwall Council confirms that the considerable sum of money to be paid by the applicant to Cornwall Council to get the s106 removed will be ring-fenced for affordable housing within St Keverne Parish.
	


e) PA21/09516 Demolition and re-construction of dwelling and detached garage with guest room. Re-submission of withdrawn application PA21/00255, Mayfield, Chymbloth Way, Coverack, Ms Deborah Crush
Cllr Brocklebank left the meeting during discussion of this item.

A member stated that they agreed with the case officer’s report on why the application was refused the previous time and nothing had changed. It was out of keeping with the area and would be detrimental to the AONB.  It was RESOLVED to recommend refusal of the application.

Cllr Brocklebank re-entered the meeting.
8. To retrospectively RESOLVE to delegate authority to Cllrs Sarah Lyne, Anthony Richards, Roger Richards and Jill Ludbrook to assist in formulating a peninsula-wide collective response to PA21/07481

It was RESOLVED to retrospectively RESOLVE to delegate authority to Cllrs Sarah Lyne, Anthony Richards, Roger Richards and Jill Ludbrook to assist in formulating a peninsula-wide collective response to PA21/07481
9. PA21/07481 Erection of 4no. buildings comprising comparison goods store with ancillary garden centre (Class E), food convenience store (Class E), drive-thru restaurant (Class E/Sui Generis) and coffee shop with drive thru facility (Class E) plus vehicular access, car parking, servicing yard, landscaping and land for biodiversity enhancement, Land at Hospital Cross, Helston Downs Helston,- to resolve to support the joint statement reference this application issued by parish councils of the Lizard Peninsula following a meeting on Tue 28th September at Ruan Minor

It was RESOLVED to support the joint statement reference this application issued by parish councils of the Lizard Peninsula following a meeting on Tue 28th September at Ruan Minor.
10. To receive planning decisions
22.09.2021
PA21/07421 APPROVED

Applicant:
TRISH BROCK-MORGAN

Location:
Ruff Bank  School Hill Porthallow St Keverne TR12 6PN

Proposal:
Renovations and extension to existing dwelling

05.10.2021 PA20/05858 APPROVED

Applicant: Mr A Pascoe

Location: Land North Of Seascape Rosenithon St Keverne Helston Cornwall

Proposal: Outline planning application with all matters reserved for the

construction of an affordable dwelling

05.10.2021 PA21/06409 APPROVED

Applicant: William Teakle

Location: Treglohan Minor St Keverne Helston Cornwall TR12 6NY

Proposal: Demolition of existing garden store and construction of new building

to form utility room, home office and garage.

05.10.2021 PA21/07318 APPROVED
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Applicant: Mr And Mrs J Gentle

Location: The Coverts North Corner Coverack Helston Cornwall

Proposal: Construction of a 2 bedroom dwelling and retention of existing

garage to form workshop/games room with variation of conditions 2

and 3 of decision PA19/04034 dated 22/07/2019
11. Matters arising from the minutes not covered elsewhere on this agenda

There were no matters arising from the minutes not covered elsewhere on this agenda.
12. To elect 2 representatives on United Charities charity (1 to be treasurer, preferably Barclays)

Cllr R Richards has spoken with W Frisken (former Cllr & member of United Charities charity) who was happy to help revive the charity.  With the vicar leaving and several Coverack Parish Council members left there were not any remaining on the charity. The charity was felt to be similar to Sandys Hosken but monies were given by the Lory family, which was a considerable amount because it was in a very secure government account giving a decent amount of interest even after all this time.  It was felt it could be managed by the same people as Sandys Hosken – the meetings were even held one after the other on the same evenings – so it was RESOLVED that the same members as on the Sandys Hosken run the United Charities with the addition of Cllr Kathleen Dewar as secretary, as she was already secretary to Sandys Hosken but was on it from a different committee to the Parish Council.
13. To discuss traffic speeding at Zoar and possible solutions, including the fact that the West Kernow Cycleway will be crossing there

It was questioned whether there would be any signage for the cycleway.  The Chairman could not see how anything could change because a speed check carried out 3 years ago showed there was no speeding.  It was agreed to ask Zoar Garage whether they could remove all the cars parked on the triangle grass area, in order to aid visibility and highways would be asked for a site meeting there where Mr Moore’s offer of giving some land to alter the junction towards Trelan would be discussed.  It was agreed to wait until Cllr Hobson had spoken to Mr Moore about it before asking Highways for a site meeting.
14. To resolve to invite Hayley Jewell – Cornwall Council Development Manager – to the November meeting

It was RESOLVED to invite Hayley Jewell – Cornwall Council Development Manager – to the November meeting as she saw it as her role to work closely with Parish Councils.
15. To receive update on  toilets sub-committee meeting

The meeting had agreed to get everything pressure washed and cleaned up so that necessary repairs could be seen.  A clean up had been arranged for Sat 23rd October, starting at St Keverne toilets, at 9.30am.  The Committee had also agreed to instruct BDL to do the pressure washing after they had cleared up all the rubbish around the sites.
16. To consider engaging professional to carry out in-depth study of local need within the parish

It was agreed to wait for the NDP Committee to engage with CCLT to see what could be done and permission was granted for that to go ahead.  The Committee could come back to the Parish Council when necessary.
17. To discuss management of parade for Remembrance Sunday – 14th November

Cornwall Council had advised that it was not responsible for parades it was up to parish councils, therefore the Clerk had got the parade added to the Parish Council insurance free of charge.
18. To consider bringing St Keverne Playing Field under control of Parish Council

As a Playing Field Committee meeting had been arranged for the following Wednesday, it was agreed to await the outcome of that.
19. To arrange annual closure of St Keverne car park for maintenance

It was felt that there were no permanently parked cars in there and sometimes it was completely empty so there was probably no need for a complete closure.  The trimmer would be asked to trim it when he could.
20. Parking at Chapel Gate, Commercial Road – more double yellow lines needed?

It was agreed that this need not be too far down the hill, just enough to allow vehicles to pass – to where the block part of the wall ended. If another highways scheme was forthcoming under which the current yellow lines were acquired, it would be added to the list.
21. To resolve to send housing letter to Rt Hon Michael Gove MP

Some members were worried it would underline the PM’s build/build/build theory.  Cllr Brocklebank was happy to draft his idea and send round to everyone for consideration before sending it.  It was agreed to ask for resources and power to be given to us rather than them.  Mention would be made of the COVID 19 grant made to second home owners – over 4000 more properties had become second homes in the past 4 years.  Some of that grant could have been used to address the housing problem and cost of buying caravan sites at £500k each to house 27 families.  Cllr Brockelbank would send it to all members and the item would be put back on the next agenda.
22. Seats around St Keverne village

It was RESOLVED to replace the second seat up the hill from the butchers in memory of the late Russell Peters who had been on Council for 53 years.
23. To discuss St Keverne camp site

Enforcement had not inspected the site for 11 months after it being reported and then returned the observation that there was no problem.  It was not a campsite, it had no licence,.  It only existed under the hideaway site 28/56 day rule so did not have permission for year round living there.  The permanent living was going on at the back of the site lower down behind a purposely built bund wall where the enforcement officers never look.  The view from the churchyard was now terrible looking into the back of all that.  It was agreed to write to enforcement, rather than just fill out another form.  Someone had seen a mother leaving the site at 8.30am in the morning taking a child to school so enforcement could check the school register.  Enforcement would be invited to a meeting.
24. To resolve to invite Jim Wood AONB planning officer to Jan, Feb or March 2022 meeting

It was RESOLVED to invite Jim Wood AONB planning officer to Jan, Feb or March 2022 meeting.
25. To discuss Council still meeting in August without Clerk

This was deferred until later in the year.
26. Correspondence
a) To consider request from Coverack Seniors for grant towards some form of limited party 2021
It was RESOLVED to approve a grant of £400 in principle, to be approved at a Charity Car Park meeting as it would be drawn from that account.
b) Request from AONB for letter of support for Monumental Improvement grant application
In St Keverne Parish, specifically the AONB was working to protect Trebarveth Settlement, which is designated as ‘at risk’ by Historic England.  It was RESOLVED to send a letter of support.
27. To receive the financial statement – current a/c £1,170.92

tracker a/c £79,008.43

28. The cheques to be signed by Councillor R Richards

29. To approve the following outstanding accounts:
It was RESOLVED that the following outstanding accounts be approved and cheques were prepared.  A member questioned the frequent Metro Rod callouts to Porthoustock toilets, of which there was a third pending.  The Clerk advised that she had approached the Porthoustock Hall Committee which had now engaged a plumber to carry out works to resolve the situation.
a) Clerk’s pay (net of pension)






732.56

b) Clerk’s expenses (Oct)







  13.72

c) Cornwall Pension Fund (Oct)






210.94

d) HMRC TAX/NI








170.89

e) United Methodist Church St Keverne (Hire 7/10)



  20.00

f) S&B Facilities Management (toilets cleaning)



          1593.00

g) Complete Business Solutions (cleaning materials)



133.44

h) Business Waste (Bin collections 27/9)




              20.16

i) Lambeage play area monthly inspection





  30.00

j) SSE (Harbour toilets)







  23.46

k) Metro Rod (clearing Proustock 1/9)





  78.00

l) Metro Rod (clearing Proustock 21/9)





  78.00

m) Pip Kevern (work to toilets)






329.08

n) Churchyards Committee 2nd 50% precept



          1100.00

o) St Keverne Playing Field Committee 2nd 50% precept


          1250.00

30. Any other business (for information only)

a) To note Maindale cast iron fingerpost has been removed by Cormac for onward transit to Wadebridge

This was noted.

b) A member requested that Council makes its own representation about the hospital cross development in Helston and it would be put on the next agenda.

c) Double yellow lines were required at the bottom of Pengarrock Hill in Porthallow.  It would be put on the next agenda.
31. The next meeting of the Council will be held on Thursday 4th November in the United Methodist Church, St Keverne at 7.00pm.
The meeting closed at 9.15pm.
